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May 17, 2022

[bookmark: _Hlk100750999]The Honorable Sarah Perry
Chair, Local Services and Land Use Committee, King County Council
516 Third Ave, Room 1200
Seattle, WA 98104

Dear Councilmember Perry:

I am writing on behalf of the King County Agriculture Commission (Commission) in regard to Draft Striking Amendments to Proposed Ordinances 2022-0147 and 2022-0148, Winery/Brewery/Distillery (WBD) Regulations before Council’s Local Services and Land Use Committee. 

The Commission has been involved in the WBD legislation for many years, beginning with Commissioner Roger Calhoon serving on the Sammamish Valley Area Wine and Beverage Study Task Force in 2016. The Commission then worked closely with the Executive’s office advising on protections for agriculture while allowing WBDs for farmers growing 60% of the ingredients that go in a bottle. The Commission continued to provide feedback to the Council regarding the legislation, advising on key elements that would negatively impact agriculture. Eight of the ten recommendations were incorporated into the ordinance and adopted in Ordinance 19030 in 2019.  

Regarding Draft Striking Amendment to Proposed Ordinance 2022-0147:
The Commission is pleased with several changes in draft striking amendment 2022-0147. 
· The Commission fully supports the protection of the APDs from WBDs; from both the competing use on prime agricultural soils and the real estate speculation that costs farmers from being able to plan long-term and purchase zoned agricultural properties. 
· The Commission supports the restrictions proposed to further protect agriculture in the Rural Area (RA) zone by limiting WBD square footage of area for incidental sales to 20% of the tasting and sales area. The Commission supports further protections for agriculture in the Rural Area.
· The Commission is also supportive of the proposed requirement to require documentation of the on-site production and on-site tasting and retail sales conditions with the land use business license.
The Commission has one remaining concern: 
· Permitting and zoning enforcement. While the proposal fine tunes many previous obstacles to enforcement, we continue to have concerns that the Permitting Division of the Department of Local Services has the resources needed.

Regarding Draft Striking Amendment to Proposed Ordinance 2022-0148, the Commission supports the administrative changes and appreciates clarification on how the 1,000-foot setback would work. 

Thank you for the opportunity to advise Council on these important ordinances and ensuring protections and increasing economic opportunities for the agricultural sector in King County.

In addition, the Commission has one idea that would be great to see implemented at a King County or DNRP programmatic level.  The Commission would like to see upcycling of WBD food waste by-product to local livestock feed or applied as a soil nutrient on King County or Puget Sound farms.


Sincerely,
[image: Text, letter
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Kevin Scott-Vandenberge, Chair
King County Agriculture Commission


cc:	King County Councilmembers
		ATTN: Sharon Daly, Committee Clerk, Local Services and Land Use Committee
	Dow Constantine, County Executive	
King County Agriculture Commission Members
Christie True, Director, King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks 
	     (DNRP)
	Josh Baldi, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD),
                 DNRP
	Richard Martin, Manager, AFI, WLRD, DNRP
	Patrice Barrentine, Staff Liaison, Agriculture Commission, WLRD, DNRP
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